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Document #17 
Report of the Programs and Services Committee

 January 2010 ARRL Board Meeting

This is the final report of the current iteration of Programs & Services and of the current two-year chair. Thanks goes to committee members and staff as well as our subcommittees for working a heavy and eclectic load of issues. Appreciation also is extended to the board and Executive Committee for considering our action items. Our stakeholders – members and other hams involved in public service communications, contesting and awards – are commended for their fervent interest in ARRL programs. We also appreciate their understanding when plans don’t come together as quickly or smoothly as desired.
Unlike last year PSC held an in-person autumn meeting; this was beneficial. As it turned out the only suitable timeframe was in conjunction with meetings of A&F and ballot counters.  We took advantage of synergy and benefitted from combined staff presentations (including a demo of the new website over lunch), informal discussion time together, and slightly lessened travel and facility expense. On the downside it was necessary to meet in the confines of the W1AW attic. While not the ideal venue for extended deliberations, there is at least a certain reverential aura to the place that one notices.  As luck would have it phone Sweepstakes was just underway as our meeting concluded. Many PSC and A&F members availed themselves of Chief Op. KX9X’s invitation to join the crew of W1AW’s successful multiop effort. In fact A&F chair K9JF, A&Fer N5ZGT and CAC liaison W3TOM put in considerable chair time.
Subcommittee utilization
A coping mechanism for handling the variety and number of issues under our purview has been usage of subcommittees. This has mostly worked well and effectively.

The Amateur Auxiliary/Official Observer program review subcommittee has been very active since July. With all but two members already attending the November PSC in-person meeting, Riley K4ZDH was invited to Newington and staffer Chuck K0BOG made the short trip across the lot to W1AW for a face to face subcommittee meeting. Their report is provided as an addendum to this document; they found the OO program to be vital and in good health. They have some proposed tweaks which should improve and modernize the system, and look forward to design and implementation of web-based tools which will aid and more fully inform OOs, Hq. and FCC. Thanks to the subcommittee, especially chair Greg K0GW and retired FCC Enforcement officer Riley K4ZDH as their review assignment is fulfilled. 
PSC’s Educator award subcommittee reviewed the two board-level awards recognizing ham radio instructors -- the Herb S. Brier and Professional Educator awards. Past experience showed many nominations didn’t adequately document all adjudicated facets of a nominee’s program. Terms of Reference were rewritten to address this and in the process the subcommittee concluded the need to distinguish between paid and volunteer instructors has largely vanished. A single combined Herb S. Brier award was proposed to PSC and accepted at the November meeting.  Due to the press of publicity (QST) deadlines the Executive Committee was asked and voted to approve the changes on behalf of the board. Thanks to the subcommittee and particularly chair Debra K1DMJ, Pete KZ1Z and ex-Vice Director Twila N0JPH for their thoughtful work.
Our Emcomm subcommittee in July was split on the best methodology of facilitating emcomm operations while relieving PSC and staff of some workload. That held true of the entire PSC, and the board as well, as the narrowly split negative vote on establishment of an Emergency Communications Advisory Committee indicates. We hoped time and further deliberation would get us closer to a workable solution.  In the event, this time period saw the release of The Commercialization of Amateur Radio: The Rules, The Risks, The Issues, as well as the departure of Emergency Preparedness and Response manager Dennis K2DCD. The changing dynamic brought by both recent events has to date done anything but clarify the most desirable path forward as we endeavor to facilitate public service and emergency communications. The emcomm subcommittee’s workload task is on hold until the Emergency Preparedness and Response manager position is filled. However as the public service/emcomm community fully digests the report and goes forward, and the EP&R manager position is filled, we anticipate further deliberation will reveal the best ways in which the League can promote effective communication as hams continue to fulfill the public service role of amateur radio. Thanks to the emcomm subcommittee and chair W4OZK for their consideration.   
Membership Services activities
The entire committee has successfully dealt with some contest and award issues. Staff, and often advisory committees, are involved with these. The Rookie Roundup -- a short duration contest utilizing separate Phone, cw and digital versions -- will be inaugurated in 2010. The 32 Mexican states have been approved as new multipliers in the 10 Meter contest. DXAC has investigated how best to incorporate the sundry and expanding number of digital modes into the DXCC program. The oft-delayed breakup of the Netherlands Antilles seems finally poised to create some DX entity changes. Yet more items in this vein have been handled, are in process or loom ahead. It bears mentioning again that interest in contesting and DX remains high and trends upward, even as we impatiently await appreciable new sunspot cycle activity.  
Board presentations

PSC-generated motions will be much less than in July, due in large part to the lesser number of awards cycling at the January meeting. We will be recommending recipients of the inaugural George Hart Distinguished Service award, honoring the awardees as well as longtime ARRL Communications Manager W1NJM. We will also be considering nominations for the International Humanitarian Award. There may be other PSC motions as well. PSC remains ready to hear your questions and ideas, either during or outside board session time.  
Summary
We wish the new Programs & Services Committee the best of luck representing the board’s interests in considering the membership and volunteer activities of our organization. Incoming Vice Director Kermit W9XA is immediate past VHF/UHF Advisory Committee chair. His insight and perspective will be useful to the board and PSC.  

Clearly, capitalizing most effectively on public service communications will be a major work area as the committee moves forward. A large percentage of incoming hams (many of which are in the employ of served agencies) are motivated by emcomm considerations. A significant part of our training aid, VEC and continuing education revenue is driven by these people. Another ongoing challenge is the demand on limited IT staff resources. As the new ARRL website is launched, gains should be realized as staff is freed from mundane housekeeping to tackle some of the innovative web-driven resource ideas waiting in the queue. 
PSC membership

Director Bruce Frahm, KØBJ  Chair         
Director Frank Fallon, N2FF                     
Director Greg Sarratt, W4OZK   VUAC liaison

Director Mickey Cox, K5MC 
Director David Woolweaver, K5RAV       

Vice Director Greg Widin, K0GW   DXAC liaison

Ex officio Member Vice Director Tom Abernethy W3TOM   CAC Liaison

Dave Patton, NN1N   Manager, MVP 
Harold Kramer, WJ1B  Chief Operating Officer
Dave Sumner, K1ZZ  Chief Executive Officer
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Report of the Ad Hoc committee on the Amateur Auxiliary

Attached is the report of the Ad Hoc committee on the Amateur Auxiliary. You will see that we found a program that is in good health, but have still identified some treatments which we believe will be beneficial to the program.  Our recommendations could be accomplished with a 3-step program:

First, establish a means for OOs to enter their monthly reports and populate a simple database of citations.

Second, develop a means to analyze the database in more detail.

Third, create a discussion group which OOs and OOCs can use to discuss best practices, etc.

The ARRL Board has requested estimates of the costs of all programs which are presented to the Board for approval.  Accordingly, we have asked Barry Shelley, in whose department HQ IT now resides, to estimate the costs of these actions.  Barry's estimates are that the full implementation of these phases would require approximately $8-11K if accomplished by internal IT resources, or $16-18K if external IT resources needed to be used.  Some parts of the implementation will require just enabling capabilities of the new Fathom-developed ARRL web site.

We believe that creating a successful system such as described begins not with IT, but with functional specifications of business or organizational processes, in this case, a revised information and document flow for the OO function.  It appears to us that a select group of Board members and HQ staff should be appointed to perform this task. 

Members of the Committee: Gregory P. Widin, KØGW (Chairman)

                                            Mickey Cox, K5MC

                                            Riley Hollingsworth, K4ZDH

                                            Chuck Skolaut, KØBOG

                                            Dan Henderson, N1ND (ad hoc member)
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